TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

November 12, 2014

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Bob Palifka, Ruth Hook & Paul Goundrey (Budget Advisory Committee), Chief Straight, Faith Knapp, Jim Hook, Tim Hebb, Rob O’Donnell, John Dunham (Fire Department), Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Chief Kilmer (Police Department), Roger Hadlock (Road Agent), Herb Knap, Ann Green, Peter Dooley, Steve & Brenda Jones, Michael Gilbert, Tim Cook, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM.
Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Kilmer reported that the previously reported pistol permit denial issue is once again in the court system, he has spoken with the town attorney and they hope to have the case dismissed.   He will continue to keep the Board informed.

Kilmer has been working with Chief Straight on the FEMA award management account in order for any town department to apply for grants.
Kilmer asked if the Board had decided on an increase for Officer Schaffer, he suggested a rate of $18.00 per hour.  The Board agreed for the increase at the next payroll cycle.

Kilmer informed the Board of a possible speed limit change on Route 25A from 40 to 50 MPH.  Kilmer will keep the Board updated on any such change.

Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported that two culverts had been replaced, one on Indian Pond Road and one on Archertown Road.  All of Indian Pond Road has been ditched as well as an area on Archertown Road.  Limbs and brush have been cut where needed and 2,700 yards of sand has been screened.  The first delivery of road salt has been received and the highway trucks are ready for winter.

Hadlock stated that a grate has been placed at the ends of the culvert at Indian Pond to deter the beavers from clogging the culvert.  The culvert on Norris Road that damaged a driveway has been repaired, 6 tons of cold patch has been used on various town roads were needed and the old junk steel has been cleared out from around the highway garage.
Steketee said that the NH Department of Transportation has rated Creamery Road Bridge for full legal load.   The Board discussed the use of the bridge and decided to post the bridge at a 20 ton limit, Hadlock will place proper signage at the bridge.
Adams noted that Pike Industries have postponed, again, paving in Orford until next year.  Hadlock suggested that a contract should be in place stating when paving will be done in town, not just waiting until the end of a season.

Steve & Brenda Jones – Old Brick Schoolhouse
Steketee explained that he and Steve Jones had spoken about the old school house at the corner of Route 10 and 25A and the possibility of it becoming a site for the town offices and police department.
Jones shared prior proposed plans of the building becoming a restaurant to show the actual size of the building.  Jones would like the Board to consider this as a possible area for the town offices and an asset for the Town.

Cooley asked the cost of the property.  Jones stated that it was assessed at $180,000, which he felt was a fair price.

Adams asked the size of the lot.  Jones said the lot was ¾ of an acre with an additional small building on the lot as well.  He stated that the building is just a shell, he estimated about $225,000 to complete the interior for office space.

Cooley asked about a septic system.  Jones stated that there was a functioning 1340 gallon system.

The Board thanked Jones for bringing this possibility to their attention and they will review the option and report at a future meeting.

Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed an activity report for the month of October and reported that two new members are taking the Level I course.  October 5th Engine 3 and eight members of the department went to Wentworth, NH for water supply training and were featured in FIREHOUSEWorld magazine.  Chief Straight has scheduled an inspection at Rivendell Academy and will be attending an RSA training for Fire Chief’s in Concord, NH.

Fire extinguishers were inspected after not having been for 20 years and it was found that only one is serviceable.  Grants from FEMA are being applied for with the hopes of purchasing turn-out gear, equipment, air packs, knox box system, hose, medical equipment, and offer additional training.  The grant deadline is December 5th.

Chief Straight – New Fire Truck
Chief Straight distributed a one page breakdown of a sixty-eight page specifications for a new fire truck.  He estimated the cost to be below the warrant article amount of $380,000. He discussed how valuable the truck would be for the Town as well as area towns with firefighting.  

The Board authorized Chief Straight to prepare the 1964 Engine 2 for bid with funds being used to offset the cost of the new truck.

Chief Straight explained that if the Board authorized bids for the new truck with a deadline of December 10th to award the bid that the new truck would be delivered in six to eight months.  A draft of a bid sheet was distributed for review and the Board was asked for permission to proceed.

A motion was made to put the fire truck out to bid with the corrections made to the bid sheet.  The motion passed.
Chief Straight – 2015 Proposed Budget
Chief Straight distributed a proposed 2015 operating budget for the Fire Department.
Discussed were stipend amounts, wages, on-call amounts and the number of members, comparing Orford to Haverhill, Fairlee and Piermont Fire Departments, and the number of medical calls versus fire calls.

Following the discussion the Board reviewed the budget line by line with Chief Straight to determine a proper working budget.  This would allow Chief Straight to draft a warrant article to request funds to include all of the items that have not been updated or purchased in the past.
Wages – $16,000 – this amount required further calculation with the requested stipend, 

                                wages and on-call amounts.

Fire Warden Wages – Increased $150 to $400

Dispatch – Increased due to pre-determined cost

Medical Supplies – Increased $200.00 to $500.00 to replace outdated supplies

Equipment Maintenance – Increased $1,000 to $6,000

Rent – Increased $9,600 to $14,400.  Hook was asked to speak for CEO, Arthur Dennis regarding this increase.  Hook stated that in order to operate and upgrade the building the rent, which has remained the same for some years, should be increased.
A lengthy discussion on whether this was the time for the Town to look for other options and in turn have more control over its’ equipment.  Steketee felt that the increase was staggering and the town should look for other options.

Dues & Subscriptions – Increased $50 to $150

Vehicle Fuel – Increased $300 to $1,300

Equipment – Level funded

Compressor – Level funded

Forest Fire – Increased $300 to $500

Radio & Pagers – Increased $1,000 to $5,000

Training & Mileage – Increased $800 to $9,800

Adding the following line items to the fire department budget:
Postage - $150

Office Supplies - $350

Uniforms – $1,500

Discussed was the immediate need for equipment totaling about $25,000.  The present fire department budget will have about $9,000 remaining.  The Board stated that the $5,000 from the Contingency Fund could be used for this purpose and they will have to determine where the additional monies will be charged.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of October 28, 2014 were approved as amended.
The minutes of October 31, 2014 were approved as written.

The minutes of November 5, 2014 were approved as amended.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that the authorized modification for Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow has been done without any problems.  The decking/arch material has been placed and the membrane placed on the decking due to good weather and little rain.  Backfilling is in process with a tentative opening of the bridge to traffic on or before Thanksgiving.

Adams stated that Robert Durfee, DuBois & King Engineers, offered to write a review summary and development strategy for bridge repair in Orford at no cost to the town.

Cooley reported that the conservation walk on Quinttown Road for potential property being put into the Upper Valley Land Trust was delayed due to weather.

Steketee reported that the Long Range Committee met and that most issues with regards to the fire department show that the town should own a building for the fire engines and equipment.

B.  Illegal Junkyards
The Board reported viewing David Smith’s property on November 3, 2014 and found that he is not in compliance of the agreement to clean up his illegal junkyard.  Therefore, the fine of $50.00 per day is imposed retroactively to October 1, 2014 and the abatement offer is null and void.  Clifford will inform Attorney Waugh of the Boards decision and draft a letter to Smith that the town will precede with legal action.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence
The Board reviewed a complaint from Heidi Miller and the Democratic Party regarding notification of the polling place for the November 4th election.  The Board will review this and discuss it at a meeting scheduled for November 15, 2014 at 9:30 AM.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for personnel issues at 9:05 PM.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:35 PM.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:35 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
